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The submissions on this file and the Inspector's report were considered at a Board

meeting held on 17/04/2025.

The Board decided to refuse permission for the following reasons and

considerations

Reasons and Considerations

Having regard to the Policy Objectives PS 2 and PS 3 of the Laois County

Development Plan 2021 - 2027, which seek to protect and conserve Protected

Structures in accordance with “Architectural Heritage Protection Guidelines for

Planning Authorities 2004”, to ensure the protection of Laois’s built heritage including

Architectural Conservation Areas (ACAs) and Protected Structures, and to ensure

best practice conservation standards, it is considered that the scale and design of

the proposed extension, including a monopitch roof, would not be subordinate to the

Protected Structure, would significantly detract from the rear elevation, would be

evident and visible from the Main Street negatively impacting the principal elevation,

and would be contrary to the proper planning and sustainable development of the

area

It is also considered, having regard to the Protected Structures Development

Management Standard DM PS 1 of the Laois County Development Plan 2021

2027, that the level and configuration of proposed alterations to the Protected

Structure including stairs, a mezzanine, stud partitions and additional openings to the

rear elevation, would not be justified , would not relate to and complement the special
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character of Epworth Hall, would be in conflict with its surrounding environment ant,

inappropriate in the context of the positioning of Epworth HaII within Abbeyleix ACA,

and would be contrary to the proper planning and sustainable development of the

area

In deciding not to accept the Inspector's recommendation to grant permission, the

Board noted that Epworth Hall is a designated Protected Structure located within

Abbeyleix ACA, and it is also listed on the National Inventory of Architectural

Heritage, with a regional rating (architectural and social). The Board noted the

comment of the planning authority that Abbeyleix ACA is characterised by

architecture of a high quality, and it noted that Epworth Hall is one of the most

prominent buildings on the Main Street in Abbeyleix.

The Board disagreed with the Inspector that the proposed works would not

significantly impact the special character of the Protected Structure, and it disagreed

that the proposed design would complement its character. The Board was of the

opinion that the development proposed within Epworth Hall and its attendant

grounds, would not respect its significant heritage, would negatively impact its

features, would not protect the outward and inward views, and would be detrimental

to the character of the structure and its setting.

Board Member Date: 22/04/2025
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